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UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA 
HASTINGS COLLEGE OF THE LAW 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
MINUTES OF JUNE 5, 2020 MEETING – OPEN SESSION 

 
 
Due to the COVID-19 pandemic and the Shelter-in-Place order by the City and County of San 
Francisco, the meeting was held virtually, via the Zoom video conferencing platform. The notice of 
meeting is available at: https://repository.uchastings.edu/board_materials_2020/46/  
 
1. Roll Call:   
 

The Chair called the meeting to order at 9:02 a.m., and the Secretary called the roll. 
 
 Directors Present    
 

Director Chip Robertson, Chair  
Director Simona Agnolucci, Vice Chair 
Director Tom Gede 
Director Andrew Giacomini (departed at 12:00 p.m.) 
Director Claes Lewenhaupt 
Director Mary Noel Pepys 
Director Courtney Power 
Director Albert Zecher 
 
Directors Absent 
 
None 

 
 Staff Participating 
 
 Chancellor & Dean David Faigman 

Provost & Academic Dean Morris Ratner 
 Chief Financial Officer David Seward 

General Counsel & Secretary to the Board John DiPaolo 
Executive Director of Operations Rhiannon Bailard 
Financial Operations Director Carol Cole 
Chief Development Officer Eric Dumbleton 
Director of Bar Passage Support Margaret Greer 
Assistant Dean of Student Services Grace Hum  
Director of Alumni Engagement & Culture Meredith Jaggard 

 Assistant Dean, Career Development Office Amy Kimmel 
Associate Director of News and Information Susan Kostal 

https://repository.uchastings.edu/board_materials_2020/46/
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 Assistant Chancellor & Dean/Chief of Staff to the Chancellor & Dean Jenny Kwon 
Assistant Dean for Academic Skills Instruction & Support Stefano Moscato 
Associate Director, Fiscal Accounting and Reporting Stacey Navins 
Controller Sandra Plenski 

 Director of Human Resources Andrew Scott 
Senior Assistant Dean of Enrollment Management June Sakamoto 

 Associate Director for Electronic Media Areca Smit 
Associate General Counsel Laura Wilson-Youngblood 
Chief Communications Officer Sybil Wyatt 

 
 Others Participating 
 
 Loren Hampton, Co-President of the Black Law Student Association (BLSA) 
 Marcus Grimes, Co-President of BLSA 

Helena Sowah 
Myell Mergaert, ASUCH Past President 
Madison Miller, ASUCH President 
Mecole Tate, Vice President of BLSA 
Asante Nikosi 
Paige Shatola 
Nikayla Johnson 
Natalie Thompson 

 
2. Public Comment Period  
 

The Chair invited public comment.  
 
Loren Hampton, co-president of BLSA, thanked the Board for providing the opportunity to 

speak. She informed the Board that BLSA met with Chancellor & Dean David Faigman, Assistant 
Chancellor & Dean/Chief of Staff to the Chancellor & Dean Jenny Kwon, and Assistant Dean of 
Students Grace Hum to talk about needs and expectations for this year, which include regular 
meetings between BLSA leadership and the Hastings administration, bias training for students, 
faculty and staff, standardized testing support and funding, and an alumni database of past graduates 
who are people of color.  

 
Helena Sowah noted that her Hastings education has not included a discussion of systemic 

racism in the way that law is taught.  
 
Asante Nikosi asked the Board and Dean Faigman to share what intentional work they are 

each doing to address systemic racism themselves. Dean Faigman and several Directors shared both 
personal and professional efforts to address systemic racism, including hiring practices, training in 
unconscious bias, updated reading lists and podcasts, listening to requests, galvanizing people to do 
more pro bono work, matching donations by employees to non-profits of their choosing, and being 
upfront and honest about failures to do more sooner, which will change.  

 
Provost & Academic Dean Ratner thanked the students for raising this issue and described 

College initiatives that have been made in recent years, including the establishment of the Diversity, 
Equity, and Inclusion Committee, adding racial justice issues to the Hastings curriculum, and efforts 
to diversify the faculty, including onboarding a Senior Race Scholar and a Junior Race Scholar in 
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visiting professor positions. He also stated that the Associate Director of Student Life is a new 
position focusing on race and social justice issues. Additionally, he stated that the Center for Racial 
and Economic Justice is hosting symposia, and there is a new podcast series Hastings is initiating on 
race and social and economic justice. Dean Ratner further noted that this year’s faculty committee is 
charged with diversity in hiring issues this coming year. Dean Faigman also noted Hastings’ support 
for graduates of HBCUs, and a grant application within the tech community to fund a central 
pipeline.  

 
Nikayla Johnson, a rising 2L, asked what measures Hastings is taking to address anti-black 

sentiments among the Hastings faculty. Dean Ratner responded that as manager of the faculty,  he is 
preparing to have anti-bias training for faculty this fall and cultural competency training for faculty 
going forward.  

 
Ms. Sowah asked whether the training will be given to campus security officers. Executive 

Director of Operations Rhiannon Bailard replied that UCSF police have de-escalation training and 
bias training, but guards themselves have only diversity training. She will follow up with and 
investigate issues involving individual  guards.  

 
Mecole Tate, Vice President of BLSA and a rising 2L, expressed a desire for the opportunity 

to provide input when Hastings implements these initiatives. Ms. Hampton stated that there should be 
a paid position at Hastings to contribute to social justice issues.  

 
Dean Faigman noted that Proposition 209 in California prohibits recruiting based on race.  

 
3. Report of the ASUCH President 
 
 Past ASUCH President Myell Mergaert introduced Madison Miller, the new ASUCH 
President. He thanked the faculty and staff at Hastings for a smooth pivot to online learning in the 
spring semester, and expressed an appreciation for students’ ability to participate in the grading 
policy discussion. Ms. Miller informed the Board that she is a rising 3L from Southern California, 
and that one of her areas of interest is in working with the Development Office to create alumni 
affinity groups. 
 
*4. Approval of Minutes: 

 
*4.1 Quarterly Meeting of the Board of Directors, March 13, 2020   
*4.2 Special Meeting of the Board of Directors, May 12, 2020    

 
The Chair called for a motion to approve the minutes. Upon motion made and seconded, the 

minutes were approved as corrected at this meeting. 
 
 5. Report of the Board Chair:1 
  

5.1 Report of the Chair of the Educational Policy Committee, Presented by Provost & 
Academic Dean Morris Ratner 

 
5.1.1 COVID-19 and the Academic Program – Academic Dean  

 
1 Addressed out of order, after items 6, 7, and 8 
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Morris Ratner, Assistant Dean of OASIS Stefano Moscato,   
Director of Bar Passage Support Margaret Greer, Assistant  
Dean of Student Services Grace Hum     

 
Dean Ratner stated that before the pandemic hit, Hastings was making progress on core 

goals, including completion of the 333 Golden Gate building, tremendous success on bar outcomes 
relative to the ABA average, and great employment outcomes. He said that the pandemic has had a 
significant effect on the Hastings community and programs, particularly given that prior to the 
pandemic Hastings offered one online degree and a couple of online classes in the JD program, and 
now has hundreds of classes online. He indicated that Student Health Services is doing online 
wellness programming for the Hastings community. He informed that Board that just this week the 
ABA confirmed that law schools can plan on exceeding distance education credits not just in the fall, 
but also in the spring. He said that Hastings has received guidelines from local health authorities on 
reopening education institutions, but much still remains unknown.  

 
Dean Ratner stated that Hastings adopted a credit/no credit grading system in spring 2020, 

with take-home open-book exams. The impact of this decision on bar passage is unclear. Generally, 
data show that closed-book exams are better than open-book exams for supporting bar passage. He 
said that the College returned to normal grading for summer 2020 courses. In fall, Hastings currently 
plans to offer some degree of in person instruction with limited seating capacity and campus 
presence. The College is prioritizing 1Ls for in-person interaction and upper division classes that are 
skills based and interactive, like negotiation. The schedule for fall 2020 has rotating in-person and 
online instruction for 1Ls with a range of options for upper division so that students can be entirely 
online if they want to be. The Board suggested that Hastings also consider prioritizing in-person 
instruction for students who are close to taking the bar exam. Dean Ratner stated that the spring 
schedule is not yet planned, and that he will incorporate that suggestion in planning. Hastings wants 
rising 3Ls to have the opportunity to take bar classes in person if they want to, so the schedule has 
more sections of bar courses than typical, and at odd hours to maximize in-person opportunities 
while maintaining social distancing. 
 

5.1.2  COVID-19 and Admissions - Senior Assistant Dean of  
Enrollment Management June Sakamoto    
 

Senior Assistant Dean of Enrollment Management June Sakamoto presented on how 
COVID-19 has affected enrollment this year. She said that administrations of the LSAT and GRE 
were cancelled from March to May, and moved to an online format in mid-May. Because of this, 
Hastings did not receive a large influx in applications in April like it usually does and pushed the 
deadline back. She said that LSAT scores come out today so Hastings is hoping to see an influx in 
applications after prospective students get their scores. She also stated that TOEFFL was cancelled, 
so there has been a decrease in LLM applications as well. She said that people are unsure about 
employment prospects in the current market, which usually means increased applications to graduate 
school, though so far her team has not seen much increased activity.  

 
Dean Sakamoto stated that there are the same number of JD applicants nationally this year as 

in prior years, but applicants are applying to fewer law schools. She informed the Board that the JD 
enrollment directive is to enroll a class of 370, which accounts for an average of 10-person melt. The 
goal is to increase LSAT and GPA numbers and lower the admit rate, targeting net tuition revenue of 
$11 million. She said that the second deposit deadline is this afternoon, and that Hastings is in good 
shape. Dean Sakamoto stated that she has been going through data carefully to see who actually 
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intends to enroll at Hastings in order to help decrease the admit rate and has been successful in 
decreasing the admit rate this year, which is currently 39.5 percent. She said that there is less melt 
this year among first to second depositors. Deferrals are consistent with previous years. Historically, 
there is not much of a correlation between melt and LSAT/GPA. Hastings had more people deposit 
early this year than before. There were 235 second depositors yesterday already, where usually there 
are only about 50 at that time. Hastings still has 150 applications that it has not decided on and 
expects to receive more applications from people who get LSAT scores today. There are other 
indicators coming soon, for example, 1Ls will be notified June 15 whether they have a spot in the 
Tower; if they accept Tower housing, that’s a strong indicator the student is coming. Dean Sakamoto 
stated that there are currently 70 LEOP depositors, which is about 16 percent of the total class, so 
Hastings is close to meeting its 20 percent target. She said that there are four California scholars from 
HBCUs. She also said that there are seven or eight black students, which is slightly lower than last 
year. Sixty percent of incoming 1Ls identify as female.  
 

Dean Sakamoto provided an update on LLM enrollment. She indicated that five LLM 
students have deferred enrollment to next year, and that another four are waiting to see what happens 
in the current environment before putting down a deposit. Hastings only has one LLM student who is 
a legal resident here in US now, and there are 12 new LLM students. The Board asked as to how 
many LLM applications Hastings received from Chinese students. Dean Sakamoto replied that last 
year there were three students from China, and that this year Hastings is on track to bring in more 
than that. Chinese partners are excited to continue to send students to Hastings. She also said that her 
team is working to keep students who deferred engaged in a pipeline to be part of the community. 

 
Dean Sakamoto updated the Board on MSL enrollment. She said that the digital marketing 

campaign has increased the visibility of the MSL program. This year there were 177 inquiries as 
opposed to 10 in 2018. Currently there are 9 depositors, and an additional 2 deferrals. She expects a 
class of 14 MSL students this coming academic year. 

 
5.1.3 COVID-19 and Class of 2020 Professional Success  

Program - Senior Assistant Dean of  
Enrollment Management June Sakamoto    

5.1.4  Class of 2019 Employment Report - Assistant Dean for  
the Career Development Office Amy Kimmel    

 
 Dean Ratner reported that Hastings tracks employment outcomes 10 months after graduation. 
Assistant Dean, Career Development Office Amy Kimmel noted improvements again this year in 
Hastings’ graduates’ employment numbers, with an increase from 85 to 89 percent employment from 
2018 to 2019. There was an increase in all categories from 74 to 75.7 percent in JD required full-time 
long-term positions. The Career Development Office increased focus on smaller firms and worked 
closely with graduates to do individualized outreach. Due to COVID-19,  timelines for reporting 
employment numbers were pushed back, so the Career Development Office has not yet had an 
opportunity to compare to peer schools. Dean Kimmel stated that 95 percent of graduates who passed 
the bar in July were employed in full-time, long-term positions. She indicated that bar passage rates 
are very important for employment. She also said that about 60 percent of graduates who were still 
seeking employment either did not take or did not pass the bar exam and were overwhelmingly in the 
bottom half and bottom quarter of the class. She said that the majority of graduates stay in California, 
and 70 percent stay in the Bay Area. She also informed the Board that there were only 459 legal jobs 
in San Francisco in 2019, which means that Hastings graduates fill approximately ¼ of jobs in San 
Francisco’s legal market. Dean Faigman committed to funding bridge fellows at the same rate in 
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2020, which is important for district attorney and public defender positions because those do not pay 
recent graduates right away. Dean Kimmel stated that there was an increase in graduates going to law 
firms this year, with more going to smaller and mid-size law firms. She indicated a small decrease in 
business jobs, and that her team is partnering with the tax department to increase placement in 
accounting firms. She also said that placement in government jobs slightly declined, but much of that 
statistic is due to the reclassification of public defender jobs to public interest from government.  
 
5.1.5  February 2019 Bar Outcomes - Academic Dean Morris Ratner, Assistant Dean of OASIS 

Stefano Moscato, Director of Bar Passage Support Margaret Greer  
  

Dean Ratner stated that traditionally few students take February bar, which makes it difficult 
to do a meaningful analysis of results. However, he said that passage rates on the February bar have 
increased over time. The students most at risk academically in law school are those who have the 
most difficult time on the bar. He also indicated a correlation between serious use of commercial 
prep tools and other prep tools and positive bar outcomes. 
   
 Dean Ratner informed the Board that Hastings is adapting post-graduate support for bar 
success and employment success to address the current climate. For the bar, the main issue is that no 
one knows exactly when the bar exam is going to be, so normal study patterns have been disrupted. 
He said that the California Supreme Court set an administration date of September 9-10 and is  
supposed to be coordinating with the National Conference of Bar Examiners (NCBE) to do the 
Multistate Bar Exam in an online format. NCBE now says that an online MBE will not be available 
until October. Commercial bar exam prep companies are starting programs as normal for September. 
Director of Bar Passage Support Margaret Greer and Assistant Dean for Academic Skills Instruction 
& Support Stefano Moscato are working to adjust support schedules to accommodate the longer 
study period. Dean Ratner stated that the California Supreme Court set the September administration 
date assuming that the California State Bar was coordinating with NCBE. In short, Hastings is 
focusing support on helping students adapt to a difficult job market, a hiring process that might be all 
online, and a generally challenging market now for its graduates. 
  

5.1.6  Certificate in Studies in Law - Academic Dean  
Morris Ratner        

 
Dean Ratner said that the MSL degree program is growing quickly, thanks in large part to 

efforts of Professor Jessica Vapnek. Hastings has done surveys of the market and what peer schools 
are doing and is in conversations regarding offering a certificate degree that is just one semester of 
the existing one-year Masters program. If it receives final approval, Hastings would launch the 
certificate program in fall 2021. The accreditor, Western Association of Schools and Colleges, and 
the ABA have to consent. 

 
 5.2 Report of the Chair of the Advancement and Communications Committee 
 
  5.2.1 FY20 YTD Fundraising Update      
 
 Chief Development Officer Eric Dumbleton shared year-to-date fundraising numbers over 
the past three fiscal years. He indicated that positive results stem from relationship building. He 
highlighted several large gifts, including a $5 million gift from alumnus Joe Cotchett. Mr. Dumbleton 
also presented data on center fundraising year-to-date, stating that it has been fairly flat at around $2 
million each year over the past 3 years. He also presented information on combined fundraising hauls 
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of the College and Centers. He stated that the College has a new $30,000 scholarship created by two 
alumni for LEOP bar passage support, and a $50,000 gift for 20 public interest grants for students 
and recent alums. 
 

Mr. Dumbleton also presented data on donor numbers, which are down slightly as of April 
30. He included combined data on center and College donor numbers over last three years, and 
presented fundraising results for March-May over the past three fiscal years.  

 
5.2.2 COVID-19 Impact 

 
Mr. Dumbleton stated that there was a noticeable impact in March, some impact in April, and 

a recovery in May. He indicated that communication to the College’s fundraising base during the 
COVID-19 pandemic has pivoted to fundraising for emergency funding to support students, Dean’s 
discretionary fund to support public interest scholarships, and a bar exam support fund. He also 
indicated that the Development team is incentivizing donations with a back-end premium by 
providing those who donate with a Hastings window decal. He stated that the next initiative is 
fundraising for the Center for Racial and Economic Justice.  

    
Director of Alumni Engagement & Culture Meredith Jaggard informed the Board that she has 

been working on the shift to an online environment by listening to what alumni want and making 
efforts to respond. She said that Development has had two alumni town halls in recent months that 
have been very well attended, and will try to do one in August as well. The Alumni Association Board 
of Governors has been primarily focusing on engagement, and partnered with ASUCH to do virtual 
6at6s, including an introduction to the Hastings alumni network and how to prepare for law school. 
Regional alumni chapters officially launched in April and May, with seven alumni chapters 
throughout California. She said that Development partnered with Admissions for alumni chapters to 
host five virtual 6at6s for incoming 1Ls, which included a thirty-minute panel with alumni in the area 
and an opportunity for students to talk to alumi in different practice groups. Development also put 
together a virtual yearbook with alumni sending messages to the class of 2020. She said that she 
launched the alumni newsletter in January, with a redesign in March. Alumni events are all online at 
this point, including the lunch with experts series and the reunion slated for October. She is also 
working on establishing affinity groups and engaging alumni of color.  
 

5.2.3 Staffing Update – Positions Filled: Associate Director for  
Electronic Media; Associate Director of News and  
Information 

 
Chief Communications Officer Sybil Wyatt introduced the other members of the 

Communications team, Associate Director for Electronic Media Areca Smit and Associate Director 
of News and Information Susan Kostal. She said that their goals include generating proactive rather 
than reactive communications and promoting faculty work. 
 

5.2.4 Public-facing Strategic Plan – Publication under development   
 

Ms. Wyatt stated that since the pandemic does not allow for on-campus photography the way 
she wanted, there will be online content this fall. The online version will allow her team to embed 
videos and links, which will be more interactive than the print version. She will send postcards to the 
Hastings community to publicize the online plan.  
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Ms. Wyatt stated that her department has been focused on communications regarding the 
lawsuit. Hastings held a press conference on May 4 and received high media interest, a majority of 
which was positive. Two weeks ago, she launched a website for material related to the lawsuit. 
Communications fields related questions daily and is tracking media coverage about the lawsuit, 
Hastings, and issues that lawsuit has raised.  

 
5.2.5 Pandemic Podcast Series - Launch of “Law and the  

Pandemic,” showcasing faculty experts    
 
 Ms. Wyatt introduced the pandemic podcast series, noting that it was Associate Director for 
Electronic Media Areca Smit’s initiative in partnership with Lexlab. She said that it launched three 
weeks ago featuring faculty speaking on issues pertinent to the pandemic, and that there are nine 
episodes so far with several more in the works. Communications plans to produce episodes weekly 
on an ongoing basis and will include an alumni speaker. Because it is a great way to showcase the 
Hastings faculty, Communications plans to keep producing the podcasts even after COVID-19 is no 
longer a major issue. 
 

5.2.6 Community Farewell Wall and Commencement Video –  
Virtual commencement celebrations for the Class of 2020  

 
 Ms. Wyatt informed the Board that Communications put together a commencement wall and 
video. Associate Director for Electronic Media Areca Smit wrote the script and edited videos into a 
commencement message. 
 

5.2.7 News Stories – Home page news stories    
 
 Ms. Wyatt indicated that the written Board materials for this meeting include a list of all 
articles posted since fall, which were also pushed out via Facebook, Linkedin, and Twitter as 
appropriate. 
 

5.2.8 UC Hastings Website - Status of Revamp  
 
 Ms. Wyatt stated that Communications is developing a plan to update the Hastings website, 
which is a high priority. 
    

5.2.9 Academic Village Flythrough - Animation video of the  
campus for admitted students unable to visit campus   

 
 Ms. Wyatt indicated that the video provides an overview of physical and conceptual aspects 
of the Academic Village. ASUCH President Madison Miller asked about communications regarding 
the Black Lives Matter movement. Mr. Dumbleton stated that alumni were forwarded the Dean’s 
messages on the subject, and Ms. Wyatt stated that Communications has discussed outreach and 
messaging, and is planning next steps. 

     
*6. Finance Committee Consent Calendar: 
 
 

*6.1  Subcommittee on Audit and Approval of the 2020 Audit Plan       
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*6.2  State Contracts in Excess of $50,000                     
 

*6.2.1   Moving Services - Chipman Relocation & Logistics – Amended 
*6.2.2   Low Voltage Wiring Services – LR Telecom – Kane Hall 
*6.2.3   Construction Services – Roebuck – Amendments - Kane Hall   
*6.2.4   AV & Instructional Tech - Avidex – Kane Hall, 1st Floor  
*6.2.5   Furniture Purchase – One Workplace – Kane Hall, 1st Floor 
*6.2.6   Marketing – MF Digital Marketing - MSL/LLM Marketing 
*6.2.7   Security Services – Secure Pros – Amendment 
*6.2.8   Database Software – Blackbaud Luminate – Advancement 
*6.2.9   UCSF Police – Extra 10(b) Officer Coverage – Amendment  

             
*6.3 Nonstate Contracts in Excess of $50,000                  
 

*6.3.2 Professional Service – Cynthia Calvert – WorkLife Law    
*6.3.3 Painting Services - Migale Painting Company– Tower Offices   
*6.3.4 Grant – Novo Foundation – WorkLife Law 
*6.3.5 Grant - Commonwealth Fund - Center for Innovation     
*6.3.6 Professional Services – Advantage Infrastructures – LRCP    

 
*6.4 Auxiliary Enterprises Proposed Budget 2020-21       
*6.5 Core Operations - Budget Preauthorization for 2020-21      

 *6.6 Student Enrollment and Miscellaneous Fees for 2020-21      
  

6.6.1  Increase for Student Health Center 
  6.6.2 Increase for UC Students Health Insurance Program 
  6.6.3 Continuation of Freeze on General Enrollment and Other Fees  
 

Director Gede introduced the items on the Consent Calendar, indicating that items 6.3.6 and 
6.4 are to be removed and discussed separately. Upon motion made and seconded, the consent 
calendar, as adjusted, was approved. 

 
Regarding item 6.4, the Auxiliary Enterprises Proposd Budget, Chief Financial Officer David 

Seward stated that this budget includes student housing and parking and that the numbers will have 
to be refined to reflect the effects of rent abatements for commercial tenants, decreased parking 
revenues, and an expected decrease in housing activity. He said that this budget is the best estimate at 
this time and will be revisited in August/September. 

 
The Chair called for a motion to adopt the following resolution: 
 

RESOLVED, that the Board of Directors approves the attached 2020-21 budgets for 
Auxiliary Enterprises – McAllister Tower, Parking Garage, Student Health Services, 
Business Center, and Special Events and Guest Services. 
 

Upon motion made and seconded, the resolution was adopted. 
 
 No action was taken on item 6.36. 
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7. Report of the Chief Financial Officer 
   

*7.1 Nonstate Budget Changes – Long Range Campus Plan    
 
Mr. Seward stated that he did a scrub of the capital accounts. The current status of the Long-

Range Campus Plan calls for $820,000 in additional funding within the budget, which will come 
from residual balances from prior year capital projects. 
 

The Chair called for a motion to approve the expanded budget. Upon motion made and 
seconded, the $820,000 expansion of the budget was approved. 

 
    7.2 Investment Report as March 31, 2020         
  

Mr. Seward stated that as of March 31, investments were down 3.5 percent, but the portfolio 
recovered most of that loss in April. He said that Hastings has been carefully managing cash balances 
and is aiming to avoid liquidating the $4 million in reserves to fund deficit which was previously 
approved by the Board. 
 
8. Finance Committee Reports  
 

The following reports were discussed at the Finance Committee Meeting on Thursday, May 
14, 2020.  These are listed below as informational items, and distributed in the agenda packet.  
 

8.1 State Budget Update and Strategic Plan for 2020-2021     (Attachment) 
8.2 Investment Report as February 29, 2020      (Attachment)

 8.3 State Budget Report for 2019-20 as of March 31, 2020        (Attachment) 
8.4  Auxiliary Enterprises Budget Report as of March 31, 2020     (Attachment) 
8.5 UCPath Payroll Project - Project Update        (Attachment) 
8.6 333 Golden Gate Replacement Academic Building - Project Update     (Attachment) 
8.7 Campus Housing Project – Housing Grant Applications – Project  

Update         (Attachment) 
8.8 Listing of Checks and Electronic Transfers over $50,000    (Attachment) 

 
Mr. Seward provided a summary of the College’s financial position. He stated that current 

operating deficits are largely a function of the tuition discounting strategy. He indicated that COVID-
19 has changed the situation dramatically. Hastings has a plan to close the $2.5 million budget deficit 
this year, which was previously targeted for fall 2021. He said that auxiliary revenues, which  have 
historically supported the College’s operations, are no longer as robust as they once were, with an 
estimated decline of $1 million in housing revenues, rent abatements, and parking garage fees against 
expectations for 2019-20. The College’s reserves are lower, and state funding levels uncertain. He 
stated that in May, the Governor proposed a budget revision with total reductions to Hastings of $2.9 
million, but the Legislature has not adopted those proposals and is negotiating with the Governor on 
a budget assuming federal bailout funding will be received. The College anticipates knowing in the 
next three weeks what its funding will be on the state side this year. Mr. Seward stated that the 
College is carefully monitoring the stability of enrollment revenue, and that the JD program is strong, 
MSL enrollment is increasing, but LLM enrollment is decreasing.  Dean Sakamoto is projecting that 
Hastings will have only 3-5 LLMs in the incoming class. She indicated that there is concern that 
none of the consulates overseas have opened to issue visas to foreign students, and deposit deadlines 
on the LLM program have already passed. The Board asked whether LLM students could be 
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permitted to study remotely. Dean Sakamoto stated that the biggest issue with that is that 
international students want to graduate from the program and do one year of practical training in the 
U.S.. In order to do so, students have to have at least two semesters of in-person training, and  the 
government is not providing flexibility on that requirement. 
 
 9. Report of the Chancellor & Dean 
 

9.1 Chancellor & Dean’s Annual Report  
 

      Chancellor & Dean Faigman informed the Board that COVID-19 has had significant financial 
implications for the College. He said that as soon as the decision was made to go fully online in 
March, the College let students break their leases in the Tower, which cost about $1 million. Hastings 
has also offered rent abatement for its commercial tenants. He said that California is anticipating an 
approximately $50 million deficit for the coming year, and there is uncertainty on the academic and 
budget fronts. Dean Faigman indicated that the College had to take prompt action to find ways to 
reduce costs. So far, the College has announced a 10 percent across the board programmatic cut, a 
modest number of layoffs, a hiring freeze (only essential vacant positions will be filled), and 
executive pay cuts. He stated that the 333 Golden Gate building opened in March and is ready for 
occupancy. The 198 McAllister building is the next part of the academic village project. The College 
had planned to bring the deal to the municipal market in April, but is now targeting financial close in 
August, which means the deal would go to market in July. That would put the College on track to 
achieve a June 2023 opening of the new building. Dean Faigman said that President Napolitano 
signed a letter agreement approving and agreeing to deliver the Occupancy Agreement at financial 
close. Under the Occupancy Agreement, UC guarantees occupancy of 35 percent of the units for 20 
years, which is expected to increase the bond rating and decrease the cost of capital. He also stated 
that the College went back to market for its General Contractor now that costs in the construction 
market are much lower, and the College is hoping this will allow it to get a lower cost of capital and 
decreased construction costs.  

 
9.2 Report and Discussion on Strategic Planning in the Time of Pandemic  

 
9.2.1 General budgetary considerations regarding programs,  

enrollment, security, centers and initiatives. 
9.2.1 Partnerships across UC 
 

Dean Faigman stated that the Academic Village is a key part of increasing partnerships, 
particularly because partnerships often require physical space. The College currently has a robust 
partnership through the Consortium with UCSF, and a great partnership with UC Davis.  

 
9.2.2 Additional institutional initiatives serving the Academic  

Village 
 
 Dean Faigman reported that the Local 2 property on Golden Gate is still on track to be part of 
the Academic Village, though timing is somewhat uncertain due to COVID-19. 

 
9.3 Other Information Items: Academic Programs, Student Services,  

External Relations and Personnel 
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 Dean Faigman informed the Board that Hastings has been working with the California Bar on 
how best to administer the bar exam and the possibility of diploma privileges. He indicated that 
uncertainty remains about what form the exam will take and when it will be administered. In 
California, these issues are exacerbated by the fact that California allows 40-50 California-accredited 
or unaccredited law schools’ graduates to take the bar. There is concern that easing bar exam 
standards will yield an influx of poorly trained attorneys, but the Supreme Court is not interested in 
adopting a standard for ABA schools that is different from California-accredited and unaccredited 
schools. 
 
 The Board asked about a letter from a Hastings graduate suggesting merging Hastings into 
UCSF. Dean Faigman stated that Hastings has a formal MOU establishing a partnership with UCSF 
and has had a long relationship with UCSF. He indicated that there could be efficiencies inherent in 
the College’s current small size, but that there are also drawbacks to such a proposal, including the 
need to go through a larger university organization to seek public resources.  
           
10. Report of the General Counsel and Secretary:  
 
 10.1 New U.S. Department of Education Title IX Regulations   
 

General Counsel and Secretary to the Board John DiPaolo informed the Board that there are 
new Title IX regulations, a synopsis of which is included in the Board materials. The new regulations 
will require changing Hastings’ policies. The Board inquired as to whether the College plans to wait 
to update its policies until lawsuits regarding the new regulations are adjudicated. Mr. DiPaolo 
indicated that the College is proceeding to meet the required implementation date of August 14. 
 
 *10.2 Election of officers as per By-law 12 
 

BY-LAW 12   OFFICERS OF THE BOARD 
12.1. Officers of the Board. 
(a)The Officers of the Board shall be the Chair and Vice Chair. 
(b) Election: The Board shall elect the Chair and Vice Chair at the mid-year meeting of the 
Board for a term of one year. In the case of a mid-term vacancy, the Board shall elect a successor 
at the first meeting following the creation of the vacancy to serve out the term of the prior Chair 
or Vice Chair. No officer shall serve more than two (2) full consecutive terms.  
(c)Qualifications: Officers of the Board must be Directors. 
(d) Compensation: Officers of the Board shall serve without compensation. Upon request, an 
officer may be reimbursed for actual expenses to the same extent as provided in 6.1 above. 
 
Mr. DiPaolo stated that the Chair and Vice Chair are both eligible for a second term. He asked for 

nominations for the positions. Director Agnolucci nominated Director Robertson to serve as Chair. 
Director Gede nominated Director Robertson as Chair and Director Agnolucci as Vice Chair as a team.  

 
Director Gede was asked to serve as chair of the meeting during the election. Director Gede 

called for a motion to approve the nominations. Upon motion made and seconded, Director Robertson and 
Director Agnolucci were reelected for a second one-year term as Chair and Vice Chair, respectively. 

 
*10.3 Ratification of Action of Executive Committee 
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*Action Item

Mr. DiPaolo stated that at a special meeting on May 19, 2020, the Executive Committee 
voted to form a special committee to review the By-laws and Standing Orders, suggest changes, 
and report back to the full Board in September. He said that pursuant to By-law 7.1(b), this 
action must be ratified by the full Board. 

 
The Chair called for a motion to ratify the formation of the special committee. Upon 

motion made and seconded, the formation of the special committee was ratified, with Directors 
Power, Giacomini, Zecher and Gede appointed to serve on the special committee.  
 
12. Closed Session 
 

The Board adjourned to closed session at 12:49 p.m. to consider the items listed on the 
closed session agenda.  

 
The Chair reconvened the open session at 1:20 p.m. Directors Giacomini and Agnolucci 

did not rejoin the open session. Dean Faigman reported that in closed session the Board voted to 
approve tenure for Professors Minoj Viswanathan and Veena Dubal. The Board also approved 
Jeff Lefstin’s deferred sabbatical and voted to grant Ugo Mattei and Jo Carillo sabbaticals for 
this fall. Additionally, in closed session the Board voted to approve the establishment of a new 
scholarship fund for bar support through a $30,000 pledge by Erica Pham and Manny Alvarez.  

 
*13. Adjournment 
 

Chair adjourned the open session at 1:25 p.m. 
 
        Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
        _____________________ 
        John K. DiPaolo, Secretary
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5.1.1.1 Pandemic and the Academic Program 
 

By Academic Dean Morris Ratner and Executive Director of Operations Rhiannon Bailard 
 
The College started the academic year with all orientations and classes fully online. We expect 
classroom instruction to stay online through the end of the fall 2020 term. However, we are also 
preparing to migrate co-curricular and extra-curricular activities back to campus as soon as public 
health authorities permit, and we are engaged in contingency planning regarding the spring 2021 
term. Pursuant to Health Officer Directive 2020-22b (September 1, 2020), the College is 
submitting plans for use of campus; there is no timetable for approval of plans. Academic Dean 
Morris Ratner and Executive Director of Operations Rhiannon Bailard will provide additional 
information at the live Board meeting on September 11.  
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5.1.1.2 Enrollment Management 
 

By Academic Dean Morris Ratner 
  
Attached please find report on enrollment management from Senior Assistant Dean June Sakamoto 
dated August 11, 2020. The College has robust JD enrollment, and increasing numbers of Master 
of Studies in Law students. Due to COVID-19, immigration, and other challenges, LLM 
enrollment significantly declined this year. 
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TO:   Chancellor & Dean David Faigman and Academic Dean Morris Ratner 

FROM:   Senior Assistant Dean June Sakamoto 

RE:  Office of Enrollment Management Recruitment + Enrollment Update  

DATE:    August 11, 2020 

  
 
Following is the recruitment and enrollment summary for the JD, Transfers, MSL, and LLM programs for 
the 2019-20 admissions cycle. The following data is as of August 11, 2020 (Day 2 of JD orientation). 
 
I. 2019-20 JD Recruitment + Enrollment + Retention 
 

A. National Law School Application Summary 
 
The national law school applicant pool has been slowly increasing since the recent low-point during the 
2014-15 application cycle. Despite the challenges brought on by the pandemic, national applicants this 
application cycle rose a modest 1% over last year’s numbers, with over 6,000 new applicants applying 
between May and July, as opposed to just over 3,000 new applicants during the same time last year.  
 
Over these past two years, however, we have seen a slight decrease in the number of applicants 
interested in the 20 law schools in the “Far West” (California, Nevada, and Hawaii). One contributing 
factor for the decline is likely the high cost of living in the Far West states. 
 

 
 

B. Changes to Admissions Processes: GRE + Digital Marketing 
 
While we are constantly making changes to improve upon our admissions processes, the two major 
changes to this year’s JD admissions cycle were to accept the GRE and to implement a digital marketing 
and recruitment strategy.  
 

2008 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 2018 2019 2020
National Applicants 82,42986,07487,47678,88167,95759,42654,52753,54856,23856,14260,67862,52963,202
Applications to Far West 79,84983,95088,51677,10968,95457,71854,43352,13552,28952,79258,19356,38455,919
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1. GRE 
 

During the 2018-19 academic year, the Faculty approved the use of the GRE as an alternative to the 
LSAT beginning in the 2019-20 admission cycle. For this admission cycle, 63 law schools, including UC 
Davis, UC Irvine, and UCLA law schools, also accepted the GRE. While the primary standardized test for 
law school remains the LSAT, the GRE provides benefits that the LSAT does not, including more frequent 
test dates, more testing locations, and the ability to utilize test scores to apply to a variety of graduate 
programs. In addition, during this pandemic spring, ETS was able to provide an online GRE by March 27, 
a full 10 weeks before LSAC was able to offer an online LSAT-Flex test.  
 
During this admission cycle, 80 applicants applied to UC Hastings with GRE scores. 15 students admitted 
with GRE scores are starting this Fall. GRE provides a conversion tool to convert GRE scores to 
comparable LSAT scores. The student admitted to and attending UC Hastings with GRE scores generally 
earned an LSAT equivalent of 158-165. The Admissions Office will be working with the Academic Dean’s 
Office to evaluate how GRE admits fare in law school in terms of law school performance and bar 
passage.  
 

2. Digital Marketing 
 
In 2019-20, UC Hastings partnered with EAB, a premier higher education enrollment marketing solutions 
company. Through the partnership, we are able to utilize national clearinghouse data and student 
response data to better target recruitment efforts to prospective students who are most likely to 
matriculate at UC Hastings. Recruitment efforts included personalized email campaigns and surveys, 
direct mailings, and digital media ads. ROI data is forthcoming, but an immediately recognizable benefit 
to partnering with EAB during this pandemic year was the 1100% increase in applications received after 
our original April 15 application deadline as compared to last year. Due to the pandemic, in-person LSAT 
exams from March through the present were cancelled. As a result, students who had hoped to take the 
March or April LSAT exams were unable to complete their applications by our original deadline. Utilizing 
the resources of EAB, we were able to continue our recruitment efforts and inform potential law school 
applicants about our extended application deadline and the many benefits of a UC Hastings education.  
 

C. Recruitment Activities 
 
In the 2019-20 admissions cycle, the Admissions Office engaged in the following recruitment activities: 

• Continued participation in law school recruitment events around the country 
• Continued in-person and web-based informational sessions 
• Continued on-campus visit days for pre-law undergraduate organizations 
• Continued coordination with undergraduate pre-law advisors 

 
D. Diversity-Focused Recruitment Activities 

 
In addition to the general recruitment activities listed above, the Admissions Office engaged in the 
following diversity-focused recruitment activities: 

• Second year of the California Scholars Program (full-tuition + $20K per year stipend + 
guaranteed Tower housing funded by the State of California and UC Hastings) and related 
recruitment efforts 

• Second Justice for All: Diversity & Inclusion in Law School Admissions event (96 attendees) 
• Revamped LEOP admissions process to allow for faster decision-making 
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• Continued participation in national diversity law fairs, including the HBCU Pre-Law Summit Law 
Fair at Georgia State University, Atlanta LSAC Fair (including a presentation on “Diversity in Law 
School”), HBCU Pre-Law Conference and Law Fair at Columbia University, For People of Color 
Law School Conference, national Latino/a Law School Conference, and law fairs at 20 different 
minority-serving instructions 

• Continued private visits with undergraduate affinity pre-law groups 
• Continued coordination with undergraduate Education Opportunity Programs at UC and nearby 

CSU institutions 
• Private visits among Chancellor & Dean David Faigman, Associate Director of Admissions & 

Diversity Initiatives Mario Lopez, and the Presidents of four HBCUs (Hampton University (VA), 
Morehouse College (GA), Spelman College (GA), and Clark Atlanta University (GA)) 

• Continued support to La Raza Diversity Outreach Day 
• Continued recruitment assistance from UC Hastings affinity groups, including La Raza, APALSA, 

BLSA, Ms. JD, and OUTlaw 
 

E. Pandemic-Related Changes to Student Yield Initiatives  
 
The pandemic and resulting shelter-in-place order hit the admission cycle just as we were about to begin 
our in-person yield events (Admitted Students & Alumni Receptions in New York (March 11), 
Washington DC (March 12), San Diego (March 18), Los Angeles (March 29), and San Francisco (March 
24)) and our on-campus Admitted Student Preview Days (March 20, March 25, and April 2). Additionally, 
with campus closed, we were unable to welcome admitted students to campus for campus tours and 
class visits.  
 
In response to the need to provide remote opportunities to connect, we moved all admissions and 
financial aid counseling online through Zoom and Microsoft Teams. We also moved our student worker 
hours in the office to a remote office hours where admitted students could be guaranteed the 
opportunity to speak with current students at set times during the week.  
 
The Enrollment Management Office also quickly pivoted to a fully-remote yield strategy that included 
the following initiatives:  
 

- “Ask Me Anything” (AMA) style webinars 
o Chancellor & Dean x2 (Bryan Zerbe, Mario Lopez, David Faigman) 
o LEOP x2 (Mario Lopez, Elizabeth McGriff) 
o Career Development Office and Experiential Opportunities (Mario Lopez, Amy Kimmel, 

Nira Geevargis) 
o Student Life (Mario Lopez, Emily Haan, Maddie Miller) 
o Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (Mario Lopez, Elizabeth McGriff, Lauren Lofton) 

- Virtual Class Recordings (pre- and post-pandemic recordings) 
- Videos of campus and the Tower 
- Online 1:1 meetings with faculty 
- Online 1:1 meetings with CDO counselors 
- Online 1:1 meeting with the Board of Governors based on practice area 
- Virtual 6@6 events with the Board of Governors based on location (San Francisco, San Diego, 

Los Angeles, Orange County, Fresno) 
- “Your Fall Semester @ UC Hastings” Webinar (David Faigman, Grace Hum, Abe Cable, Rhiannon 

Bailard, Maddie Miller, Mario Lopez) 
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Given the effectiveness of these efforts, we will continue to utilize many of these initiatives, even after 
we return to more “normal” and in-person recruitment.  
 

F. Enrollment Results 
 

Following are the application and enrollment results as compared to the past two admissions cycles: 
 

 2017-18  2018-19  2019-20* 
Applicants 3234 3271 3319 

Admits 1454 1392 1282 
Admit Rate 44.96% 42.56% 38.66% 

Yield 22% 25% 30% 
Tuition Discount Rate  36.8% 30.75% 32.58% 

Net Tuition Revenue (approx.) $8.7 million $10.5 million $11.26 million 
Enrolled 

LEOP 
310 
45 

346 
76 

387 
68 

Median LSAT/UGPA 158/3.44 158/3.45 158/3.42 
Requests for Deferral 11 15 19 

* As of August 11, 2020, the second day of JD orientation. Based on data from prior years, we expect 0-4 students 
to withdraw between now and early October. 
 

G. Diversity-Related Enrollment Results 
 

Following are some of the key diversity metrics of the incoming 1L class: 
 

 2017-18  2018-19  2019-20* 
Gender (M/F/Non-binary) 41%/59%/0% 40%/60%/0% 38.7%/60%/.8% 

Racial/Ethnic Diversity 47.7% 47.6% 51.7% 
Black/African American 1.9% 3.7% 4.4% 

Hispanic/Latinx 19.0% 18.3% 17.1% 
Asian 25.8% 24.1% 28.9% 

American Indian/Hawaiian 1.0% 1.7% 1.3% 
California Scholars N/A 4 5 

 
II. Transfers In and Out 
 
Both our transfer in and transfer out numbers track recent years.  
 

A. Transfers In 
 

We have 8 incoming 2L transfers this year, from an applicant pool of 73 applications. Last year, we 
welcomed 4 transfer students from a pool of 79 transfer applications. 
 

B. Transfers Out  
 
Despite the uncertainties caused by the pandemic this past spring and remote learning this fall, our 
retention efforts of building a strong community throughout the 1L year, celebrating high-performing 1L 
students after fall grades are earned, individual outreach by faculty and staff, outreach by Commit to 
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Hastings, and acknowledging academic excellence through Honor Society membership and scholarships 
have allowed us to retain our students after the 1L year at traditional levels.  
 

 11-12 12-13 13-14 14-15 15-16 16-17 17-18  18-19  19-20* 
Attrition 5.5% 7.1% 11.8% 13.7% 5.3% 5.7% 6.5% 6.2% 6.4% 

 22 of 
403 

22 of 
310 

38 of 
322 

43 of 
313 

15 of 
284 

19 of 
336 

21 of 
321 

19 of 
305 

22 of 
343 

* Expected attrition numbers as of August 11, 2020.  
 
III. 2019-20 MSL Recruitment + Enrollment 
 

A. Changes to Admissions Processes: New FTE  
 
In September 2019, Enrollment Management added a new full-time Admissions Counselor, Ashley 
McDonald, to oversee MSL (and LLM) recruitment efforts, including working with MF Digital, our digital 
marketing partner for graduate programs. Ashley’s efforts have been instrumental in building 
relationships and providing personalized admission counseling to the growing number of MSL inquiries 
we are receiving as a result of our digital marketing efforts.  
 

B. Recruitment Activities 
 
Digital marketing continues to be the primary method of marketing our MLS program. In partnership 
with MF Digital, we finished our second year of utilizing digital marketing and personalized emails and 
individualized URLs to recruit new students.  
 

C. Enrollment Results 
 
Following are the application and enrollment results as compared to the past two admissions cycles: 
 

 2017-18  2018-19  2019-20 
Inquiries 87 127 203 

Applications Started 12 31 41 
Completed Applications 3 15 26 

Newly Enrolled 
Part-time 
Full-time 

1 
0 
1 

13 
5 
8 

20 
11 
9 

Net Tuition Revenue (new + continuing) $79,000 $400,000 $525,000 
 
IV. 2019-20 LLM Recruitment + Enrollment 
 

A. Changes to Admissions Processes: New FTE + Digital Marketing 
 

1. New FTE 
 
Associate Director Ashley McDonald is also the primary recruiter for the LLM program.  
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2. Digital Marketing 
 
We expanded our 2018-19 digital marketing test-run in the United Kingdom to other potential LLM 
markets: Germany, South Korea, and the SF Bay Area. 
 

B. Enrollment Results 
 
While we were on-track earlier this spring to enrolling an LLM class in the mid-to-high 20s, concerns 
related to the global pandemic, including the closure of visa offices around the world and pandemic 
response concerns in the US, resulted in a smaller-than-normal LLM class this fall. 
 
Following are the application and enrollment results as compared to the past two admissions cycles: 
 

 2017-18  2018-19  2019-20 
Applications Started 125 85 99 

Completed Applications 107 72 83 
Enrolled 

Partner School Matriculants 
21 
11 

21 
9 

8 
4 

Net Tuition Revenue  $375,000 $420,000 $115,000 
 
V. Changes in 2020-21 
 
The Enrollment Management Office is implementing the following changes in our 2020-21 admissions 
cycle: 

• Fully remote fall recruitment schedule 
• Data-driven improvements on our digital marketing efforts for the JD, MSL, and LLM  
• Enhanced recruitment collaboration with BLSA 
• Promotion of the new Certificate of Studies in Law (a half MSL program) 
• New virtual campus tour (postponed from March 2020 due to the pandemic)  
• Increased financial aid counseling through AccessLex partnership  
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5.1.1.3 Class of 2020 California Bar Exam and Employment Update 
 

By Academic Dean Morris Ratner, Assistant Dean Stefano Moscato, and  
Director of Bar Passage Support Margaret Greer 

 
Our Class of 2020 graduates have experienced uncertainty regarding the bar exam timing and 
format and a challenging employment market. Chancellor & Dean David Faigman was one of the 
leaders of the effort of California American Bar Association (ABA) law school deans to achieve a 
permanent reduction of the bar exam cut score from 1440 to 1390, as well as certain limited 
practice privileges (“provisional licensure”) for graduates who do not take or pass an exam.1  The 
College’s Bar Passage Support team, including Assistant Dean Stefano Moscato and Director of 
Bar Passage Support Margaret Greer have provided support to graduates tailored to changing 
circumstances; attached please find Director Greer’s August 10 summary, which she will update 
during her live remarks at the September 11 Board meeting. Assistant Dean Amy Kimmel and the 
rest of the College’s Career Development Office team have been supporting Class of 2020 
graduates with tailored programming. Below please find a brief sketch of these efforts.   
 

A. October 5-6 Bar Exam   
 
The California Supreme Court announced on July 16 that the bar exam previously scheduled for 
July and then September will now take place online October 5-6, 2020. The State Bar describes 
exam format and logistics in this FAQ post. Many of our graduates are seeking quiet spaces with 
reliable internet to take the exam. A survey of our Class of 2020 graduates reveals that at least one-
third of them would like to use our campus. The College is submitting a request to San Francisco 
Department of Public pursuant to Health Order Directive 2020-22, in the hopes of meeting that 
demand for test-taking space.   
 

B. New Cut Score 
 
The California Supreme Court lowered the cut score from 1440, which was the second-highest 
score in the country, to 1390, which is still the second-highest score in the country. The lowered 
cut score is not retroactive, despite advocacy by Dean Faigman, other ABA law school deans, 
recent graduates, and, now, the Assembly. Extrapolating from score data we received for Class of 
2018 graduates who failed the July 2018 exam and from Class of 2019 graduates who failed the 
July 2019 exam, Assistant Dean Moscato estimates that our first-time pass rate for 2018 and 2019 
would have been 77% (rather than 60%) and 86% (rather than 80%), respectively.   
 

C. Employment Challenges 
 
The employment market is uncertain.  Whereas last year approximately 141 of 309 (46%) Class 
of 2019 graduates were seeking employment after graduation, this year 192 of approximately 310 
Class of 2020 graduates were seeking employment (62%) in early July. Assistant Dean Kimmel 
does not know exactly how many of the current job seekers lost offers they had expected to 
                                                
1 The State Bar just released proposed rules re provisional licensure for comment. See http://www.calbar.ca.gov/About-
Us/Our-Mission/Protecting-the-Public/Public-Comment/Public-Comment-Archives/2020-Public-Comment/New-
Provisional-Licensure-Rule-Rule-of-Court-XX. 
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receive.  There is anecdotal evidence that offers have been withdrawn or employers are postponing 
their decisions about making employment offers. Dean Kimmel expects students' searches to last 
longer this year because of bar-related disruption (both the date of the test and when results will 
be released). So, while the year-over-year gap was 16% as of July 2020, it could widen. The Career 
Development Office will generate updated year-over-year numbers. 
 

D. Class of 2020 Professional Success Program 
 
Recognizing that our graduates face headwinds on bar and employment, the College enhanced 
summer bar study and job search support as described in this post. Throughout the summer, the 
College has updated and supplemented this plan, most recently in response to the move of the 
exam date to October. 
 

E. AdaptiBar in MBE Classes 
 
The College is continuing to use an MBE test-taking tool called AdaptiBar this year. All JD 
students have access. Regular and good faith student use of AdaptiBar problem sets remains one 
of the most effective tools for improving bar outcomes. 
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MEMORANDUM 
 

To:  Morris Ratner and Stefano Moscato  
From:  Margaret Greer   
Date:  August 10, 2020 
Re:  October 2020 Bar Exam Support  
 
On July16, 2020, the California Supreme Court announced that the California Bar Exam will be 
administered on October 5-6, 2020 (instead of the previously scheduled September dates); that it 
would be administered entirely online; and the passing score has been permanently lowered to 
1390. The following memorandum summarizes the efforts the Bar Passage Support program has 
undertaken to communicate these changes to our graduates and support their bar study efforts. It 
also provides information on the graduates’ progress towards completion of their commercial bar 
prep courses. 
 
Messages to the class regarding the bar exam 
 
The College has provided graduates with regular updates on the fluid situation emanating from 
the California Supreme Court’s announcement, highlighting the additional resources and support 
the Bar Passage Support program has made available to them:  
 

- On Thursday, July 16, 2020, Chancellor and Dean David Faigman notified the graduates 
of the exam date change and the new cut score by email.   

 
- On Friday, July 17, 2020, Assistant Dean Stefano Moscato and I sent May 2020 

graduates an email with advice for their next steps and outlined the available support 
resources.  

 
- On Tuesday, July 21, 2020, Assistant Dean Moscato and I held a Town Hall where we 

discussed the scope of the Court’s decision, the options available to graduates, and the 
meaning of the new cut score. During the Town Hall, we described the UC Hastings Bar 
Passage Support resources and reviewed study strategies given the new exam date and 
exam format.    

 
- We have arranged for Faculty members to send graduates messages of support leading up 

to the October 5-6, 2020, California Bar Exam. Professor Matt Coles will send graduates 
a message during the week of August 10, 2020.  

 
- I continue to provide graduates with updates as information regarding the exam is added 

to the October Bar Exam FAQ.  
 
Course Completion. 
 
We are tracking the bar review course completion data for our graduates and are contacting 
graduates who fall behind so that we can provide study advice and bar counseling. 
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Barbri – We believe that there are 164 first time takers using Barbri. 85% of the first time takers 
have completed 70% or more of the assigned bar review course assignments. Close monitoring 
of Barbri users is essential, given that most of the graduates using Barbri have been studying 
since June 1. We need to make sure that graduates using Barbri are continuing to make progress. 
 
Themis – We believe that there are 70 first time takers using Themis. 79% of the first time 
takers have completed 70% or more of the assigned bar review course assignments.  
 
Kaplan – 15 first time takers are listed as using Kaplan. Only 33% of the first time takers have 
completed 75% or more of the assigned bar review course assignments. Kaplan allows users to 
elect to not show their names. As a result, we do not have complete information. However, I will 
prioritize contacting Kaplan students. 
 
BEST Essay Tutor Program 
 
In light of the bar exam postponement, we have removed the limit on the number of essay and 
Performance Test answers that graduates can submit for review. We are encouraging graduates 
to submit at least one answer per week between now and the exam. During the week of August 3, 
2020, I emailed all graduates who had not had not yet submitted answer and encouraged them to 
start submitting answers. As of August 10, 2020, 119 graduates have submitted at least one 
answer for review. 
 
AdaptiBar Scholarship and Usage  
 
Consistent use of AdaptiBar correlates to success on the bar exam. Furthermore, now that the 
exam will be administered entirely online, it is extremely important that graduates have enough 
opportunities to practice answering MBE questions online. To date, 176 graduates have 
purchased full access to the AdaptiBar program (75 of them via need-based AdaptiBar 
Scholarships we awarded).  
 
During the week of August 5, 2020, I emailed the 75 JD recipients of the AdaptiBar Scholarship 
and provided advice on how to use the program effectively during the next two months. I also 
contacted all graduates who have not yet purchased AdaptiBar and advised them of the 
program’s benefits. During the week of August 10, 2020, I will email graduates who purchased 
AdaptiBar on their own and will provide information on how to make the most out of the 
program in the remaining weeks leading up to the exam.  
 
BEST Group Sessions  
 
We will continue to hold BEST Group Sessions in August and September. During the sessions, 
we review study and test prep strategies and graduates practicing answering essay and 
Performance Test answers under simulated conditions. Afterwards, graduates can submit their 
answers for review and feedback. 
 
Graduates need opportunities to adjust to the new test format. Day one of the exam will be 
comprised of five one-hour essay questions with a one-hour lunch break. Day two of the exam 
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will be comprised of 100 multiple-choice questions (split into two 50-question sessions tested 
over 90 minutes each) and a 90-minute Performance Test after a one-hour lunch break. We will 
hold special simulated exams sessions in late August and in September to help graduates prepare 
for the format.  
  
Alumni Bar Prep Support Fund  
 
Thanks to the generous support of UC Hastings alumni, we were able to ease some of the 
financial burden associated with this unusual extended bar study period by offering graduates 
financial assistance through the UC Hastings Bar Prep Support Fund. We were able to make 
44 awards, in amounts ranging from $250 to $1,000. The recipients have been extremely 
appreciative of the support. A few highlights of the responses we’ve received:  
 

- Thank you! This is incredibly helpful, and I am so grateful to the you and alumni who 
made this possible. Please extend my gratitude to the donors.  

 
- Thank you so much for letting me know the good news! This is far more than I expected, 

and I am so grateful for our incredibly generous UC Hastings alumni support network.  
 

- Thank you so much for notifying me of this award. I wanted to convey my thanks to you 
and the UC Hastings Alumni. I am incredibly grateful and cannot fully express how 
helpful this token of support is for my bar study and for my future career plans. Thanks 
again, to you and to the UC Hastings Alumni.  

 
- Thank you so much, I’m at a loss for words. You have no idea how much this will help 

my family and I right now. This [financial support] will go a very long way for us. 
 

- Thank you so much! I am incredibly grateful for the generosity of our alumni and the 
campus staff that made these scholarships possible! 

  
Exam Space on Campus 
 
We are in the process of determining whether it is possible to provide graduates with the option 
of taking the bar exam on campus. Some graduates do not have a quiet place to take the exam or 
reliable internet. However, access to campus will depend on the public safety orders in place. As 
soon as we have more information on campus availability, we will notify graduates. 
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5.1.1.4 Faculty Scholarship (Written Remarks) 
 

By Associate Dean for Research Jodi Short   
  
Thank you for the opportunity to speak to you today about scholarship at UC Hastings Law. For 
those of you whom I haven’t yet met, I’m Jodi Short, the Hon. Roger J. Traynor Professor of Law 
and Associate Dean for Research. Fall 2020 will mark the start of my thirteenth year teaching. I 
started my career at Georgetown Law, and I am now in my ninth year at UC Hastings Law.  This 
is my first year as Associate Dean for Research, so I’d like to take a moment to introduce myself 
to you. Throughout my career, I’ve taught and wrote about governance, broadly defined: I teach 
public law courses like Administrative Law, first-year Constitutional Law, and the 1L Statutory 
Course; I also teach topics relating to corporate governance through a suite of upper-level classes 
on Compliance and Risk Management for Attorneys. 
 
My research focuses on similar themes as they relate to business regulation: I do empirical research 
identifying the factors that predict compliance with public and private rules governing corporate 
conduct; I investigate the efficacy of private regulatory regimes and voluntary programs in shaping 
corporate behavior; I analyze efforts to promote regulatory reform.  I publish my research in the 
top peer reviewed journals, ensuring a broad audience of academic peers in my field, but I always 
strive to make my research accessible to policymakers and managers who can use it to inform their 
work.  For instance, I have published a series of studies on compliance with contractually imposed 
labor standards in global supply chains in top management and sociology journals, where they 
have won awards and acclaim in the academic community.  Then I have distilled insights from this 
work and presented them to officials at the Environmental Protection Agency and the Department 
of Labor to help them design more effective inspection and compliance programs.  I am currently 
writing an article for the Harvard Business Review to provide managers with criteria for selecting 
suppliers to minimize reputational risk to their brands.  This is the kind of engaged scholarship we 
strive to produce at UC Hastings—scholarship that earns us acclaim and recognition by our 
academic peers and that matters in the world. 
 
Let me say a few words about the importance of scholarship at UC Hastings Law and about our 
recent scholarly production. 
 
One of UC Hastings Law’s core missions is to produce high-quality and influential scholarship. 
We are a public research institution, with a responsibility to advance the public good of legal 
knowledge, which we disseminate for free to judges, regulators, legislators, managers, and many 
others. 
 
At UC Hastings Law, our scholarship speaks to state and federal courts across the country, earning 
us a U.S. News ranking by judges that typically outpaces our overall ranking.  But we also speak 
beyond the courts.  That has never been more true than during the pandemic, as policymakers look 
to scholars for insights about how to deal with novel problems that were beyond their imagination 
just a few short months ago.  Members of our faculty have advised legislators across the country 
on pressing issues of the day.  Chimène Keitner testified before Congress at hearings on whether 
China can be held liable for the spread of coronavirus based on her research on foreign sovereign 
immunity.  Jared Ellias’ cutting-edge bankruptcy scholarship earned him a position as trusted 
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advisor to the California state legislature during the PG&E bankruptcy, and he is now working 
with members of the U.S. Congress to amend bankruptcy laws to respond to business failures 
resulting from COVID.  Robin Feldman has testified before Congress, the White House, executive 
agencies, and industry groups on her research exposing deep problems with pharma pricing, 
offering sound analytic solutions, and addressing the people who can make real changes so that 
people can receive the care they need in the midst of an historic health care crisis.  
 
In addition to judges and policymakers, we also speak to practitioners through avenues like Mary 
Kay Kane’s seminal treatise on federal jurisdiction. Sometimes, we actually make law, like Rick 
Marcus, who serves on the Advisory Committee of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, or 
Chimene Keitner, who has drafted part of the Restatement of Foreign Relations Law.  Jared Ellias, 
as founding director of the Center for Business Law, is engaging directly with local practitioners 
to develop programming that meets their needs.  One result of these conversations is a series of 
webinars conducted by faculty experts on the legal impacts on business of COVID-19.   
 
In short, our research provides the facts, the theory, and the holistic perspective necessary for 
judges, policymakers, and legal practitioners to effectively address novel legal questions in times 
of unprecedented legal stress and change, and we offer them without bias, without politics, and 
without charge. 
 
The faculty engages in scholarship because it’s a crucial part of our mission and, frankly, because 
we love it. And we disseminate and publicize our ideas primarily because we hope to improve law 
and policy. But our scholarship has another important benefit for UC Hastings Law. For better or 
for worse, the value of the UC Hastings Law degree is intimately tied to our scholarly reputation. 
The US News rankings use peer reputation as a major factor in rank (it counts for 25% of our raw 
score), and the outside world uses the US News rank as a proxy for the value of our degree. Our 
scholarly reputation matters to our students and to our alumni, even if they don’t know that. 
 
It can be hard to get noticed in a field of 200 law schools. The result is that rankings of scholarly 
reputation often track the one metric that everyone seems to care most about: the overall US News 
rank. UC Hastings Law, however, consistently tends to punch above its weight in scholarly 
rankings. Informal but influential rankings lists, such as those put out by Brian Leiter, typically 
put UC Hastings 10-12 spots above its overall US News rank. Our US News peer-assessment and 
lawyers-and-judges scores also consistently put us above our overall US News rank. 
 
So, the outside world thinks our scholarship punches above our overall rank. The outside world is 
right. We have tremendous scholars on our faculty, and I want to share some of their 
accomplishments. 
 
I’ve circulated a summary of some of our key scholarly accomplishments just from the calendar 
year 2019. Let me make a few observations of how impressive those accomplishments are. 
 
First, I’d like to call attention to the quantity and quality of our output. On average, each faculty 
member is producing 2-3 scholarly works a year, plus a casebook or governmental testimony, plus 
an op-ed. And we manage this production at a high level of quality, publishing in some of the most 
prestigious venues and making a real impact on academic conversations and judicial opinions. 
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Second, our scholarship is impressively diverse. We publish as much in interdisciplinary, peer-
reviewed journals as in general student-edited law reviews. We use an array of different 
methodologies, from quantitative to qualitative, from theoretical to doctrinal, and from normative 
to descriptive. Our work routinely gets cited by other academics, in judicial opinions, and by 
legislators and regulators. We also publish for myriad audiences: white papers for industry experts, 
op-eds, podcasts, radio, and TV appearances for the lay public. This is a group whose work 
exemplifies the principle of “engaged scholarship.” 
 
Finally, our faculty has managed to produce this scholarship while still being one of the absolute 
best teaching faculties in the country. I have never seen an institution more dedicated to teaching 
that UC Hastings Law.  We are very much a faculty of scholar-teachers. 
 
I want to talk briefly about some of the areas where I think we could be doing better and where I 
will be focusing my energy in the coming years.  As Professor of Law and former Associate Dean 
for Research Scott Dodson reported to you last year, one area where we could up our game is in 
citation counts, which is a measure of the impact of our work. Citations are quickly becoming the 
key objective metric of scholarly quality. This year, US News intends to publish a separate 
scholarly-impact ranking based on citations in Hein Online. One worry is how our citation metrics 
will compare to our peer schools. Relatively low citation data may cause downward pressure on 
our peer-assessment score for purposes of the formal US News ranking. We will be actively 
monitoring the effects on our ranking of this new citation-based scholarly-impact metric.  In the 
meantime, we are taking pro-active measures to bolster our citations.  First, we are providing 
faculty with tools to more actively promote their own scholarship.  Second, we are messaging to 
faculty the importance of citing one another’s scholarship and enabling faculty to do so by 
frequently circulating information about our colleagues’ scholarly achievements. Our first faculty 
colloquium this fall will be conducted by Areca Smit, from our Communications department, who 
will educate faculty on how to use social media platforms to promote their own work and the work 
of their colleagues.  I circulate a monthly “Roundup” of faculty scholarly achievements and have 
encouraged faculty to use this as a tool for promoting their colleagues’ scholarship.  
 
Another area of focus for me is how to build on and enhance our strong scholarly reputation.  
Academic Dean Morris Ratner and I are working with the Communications team on our fall US 
News campaign, which is an integral part of our strategic plan.  I am interested in developing new 
and creative strategies to get our scholarly brand in front of US News voters in more subtle and 
sustained ways, throughout the year.  It’s too easy for US News voters to toss a glossy mailer into 
the recycling bin.  I want to draw attention to the amazing scholarly work our faculty does through 
media that voters are likely to interact with in the normal course of their activities.  The pandemic 
provides unique opportunities to market virtual events to a broad audience.  I am working with my 
team to make sure that folks in the legal academy are aware of our scholarly activities and that 
they think of UC Hastings as an intellectual powerhouse.   
 
We experimented with this over the summer, sponsoring a panel on Pandemic Perspectives: Legal 
& Policy Impacts of COVID-19, that featured presentations by: Dorit Reiss on the dilemmas 
involved in the rush to create a COVID-19 vaccine; Robin Feldman on health care access and trust 
in health care information during COVID-19; Hadar Aviram on why California prisons are so 
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vulnerable to COVID-19 and what to do about it; and John Crawford with a critical perspective on 
the steps the Fed has taken to try to mitigate the economic impacts of the pandemic.  We publicized 
the event on a widely read legal blog and posted a video of it on our Vimeo site, which has been 
viewed more times than any other academic content on the site.  We are hoping to build on this 
experience going forward as we plan virtual events for the coming year. 
 

* * *  
 
UC Hastings Law is a world-class research institution. I look forward to engaging with the Board 
during my tenure as research dean, in furtherance of that mission. Thank you, and I’m happy to 
take any questions. 
 
 
  
 



Board of Directors  September 11, 2020 

Educational Policy –  Rankings Analysis 1 

5.1.1.5 Rankings Analysis 

 
By Academic Dean Morris Ratner 

 

The College last undertook a U.S. News & World Report (“USN&WR”) rankings study in 2018, 

when our 2019 rank was 58 with an overall score of 49 on the 0-100 scale USN&WR uses to 

determine ranks. Our score remained 49 in 2019, when our 2020 rank was 62. In 2020, our overall 

score improved by increasing to 51 and our 2021 USN&WR rank improved by going to 59. This 

year, the College undertook another comprehensive study of rank inputs for UC Hastings relative 

to peer law schools. Findings are consistent with our 2018 study and with the assumptions of the 

operational strategic plan the Board of Directors adopted in March of this year.  

 

Dr. Stephen Goggin, the statistician who has assisted the College with assessment on a number of 

dimensions, including bar success, undertook the 2018 and 2020 rankings studies. His key findings 

include the following:  

 

• LSAT and undergraduate GPA (UGPA) on admission are closely tied to our overall rank. 

Though UC Hastings LSAT median remained constant year-over-year (YoY) from the 

2020 to the 2021 USN&WR ranking, the College declined in selectivity rank for LSAT 

from a rank of 64 to a rank of 74, partly because other schools’ LSAT medians increased 

in this same period. Similarly, though the College’s median UGPA increased slightly from 

3.44 to 3.45, its rank declined from 95 to 100. 

• Increases in expenditures per student had a positive effect on overall rank. 

• Sources of future gains include bar and employment outcomes. The 2021 USN&WR 

ranking is based on Class of 2018 outcomes. The College’s bar pass rate increased 20 points 

the following year, and employment numbers at 10 months after graduation increased 

slightly; those improvements will be reflected in the USN&WR 2022 ranking.   

• Peer assessment was stable YoY, with a rank of 43. Lawyer and judge assessment declined 

from a rank of 29 to a rank of 32 (a higher number is a “lower” rank). According to Dr. 

Goggin, who regressed peer assessment scores on the Leiter scores for scholarly impact,1 

scholarly impact has a positive and statistically significant effect on rank in this category, 

but affecting USN&WR rank through scholarly impact is difficult given the size of a shift 

in the impact data necessary to produce a change in rank.  

• Faculty-student ratio rank declined from 86 to 116 YoY, though Hastings has historically 

fluctuated significantly on this dimension due to changes in class size. 

 

Of course, the College strives toward excellence on all elements of its mission, including teaching 

and scholarship, without regard to effects on USN&WR rank. 

 
1 See https://leiterlawschool.typepad.com/leiter/2018/08/top-50-law-schools-based-on-scholarly-impact-2018.html. 

https://uch--simpplr.na96.visual.force.com/apex/simpplr__app?u=/site/a0i4100000GHc9aAAD/dashboard
https://leiterlawschool.typepad.com/leiter/2018/08/top-50-law-schools-based-on-scholarly-impact-2018.html
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5.1.1.6 Racial Justice and the Academic Program 
 

By Academic Dean Morris Ratner 
  
  
On June 12, 2020, Chancellor & Dean David Faigman published a preliminary action agenda for 
the College for the coming year(s) pertaining to race and racial justice. Since that time, senior 
administrators, faculty, and staff have been working with the College’s Diversity, Equity, and 
Inclusion Working Group and with student groups to implement this agenda. Here is a sampling 
of relevant academic program activity since mid-June:  
 

• As described more fully in the accompanying admissions report by Senior Assistant Dean 
June Sakamoto, the College enrolled one of its most diverse incoming classes in recent 
memory.  

 
• Dean Faigman committed to creating a new student multi-cultural center in the new 

Cotchett Law Center.  
 

• Dean Faigman has met regularly with faculty, staff, and student leaders focused on race 
and racial justice issues. 

 
• The College launched a fundraising campaign for the Center for Racial and Economic 

Justice.  
 

• The Center for Racial and Economic Justice produced a podcast series called Black 
Hastings Speaks. The College welcomed Center for Racial and Economic Justice Visiting 
Assistant Professor Evelyn Rangel. The Center also appointed multiple affiliated scholars, 
including Tabias Wilson, Brandon Greene, Angelo Sandoval and Juan Carlos Ibarra. 

 
• Academic Dean Morris Ratner asked all faculty to consider teaching about race and racial 

justice to be a priority for the year when thinking about course design and shared Black 
Law Student Association communications with faculty regarding their views of that topic. 
Dean Ratner also created a resources page for anti-racism training and classroom materials 
for faculty. 

 
• Dean Ratner organized two faculty summer sessions, a book reading on Ibram X. Kendi’s 

How to Be an Antiracist facilitated by Diversity, Equity & Inclusion Advisor Elizabeth 
McGriff and Professor Reuel Schiller and a faculty discussion of teaching about race in 
doctrinal classrooms facilitated by Faculty Executive Committee Chair and Professor 
Naomi Roht-Arriaza and Professor Radhika Rao.  
 

• Dean Ratner, in coordination with Assistant Dean of Students Grace Hum, Legal Education 
Opportunity Program (LEOP) Director Elizabeth McGriff, Director of Student Services 
Emily Haan, and the Hastings First Generation Professionals student group launched a 
mentoring program for first generation incoming students who are not part of LEOP. This 
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year, 34 of the incoming students not admitted through LEOP identified as first generation. 
40 faculty and staff persons have already volunteered to serve as mentors. 

 
• The Office of Student Services implemented mandatory diversity training for all incoming 

students.  
 

• The College expanded its curriculum to include classes on Race & Sexuality and Asian 
Americans and the Law, adding to the array of existing courses such as Race, Racism and 
American Law, American Indian Law, Critical Race Theory, Civil Rights, Constitutional 
Law History: Race, Gender and the Law, and Disability Law.   

 
• The College selected a nationally recognized vendor to administer a diversity, equity and 

inclusion climate survey for faculty, staff, and students, and to produce a report that will 
provide the foundation for future planning. Assistant Dean of Students Grace Hum, 
Professor Ascanio Piomelli and General Counsel John DiPaolo will lead the climate survey 
team. 

 
This is just a partial list of ongoing and planned initiatives. The operational strategic plan identifies 
additional diversity initiatives, and the work of the climate survey team will help the College 
determine how to supplement those.  
 
 
 
 








